
Thursday, May 1, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, at any given moment Masses are going 
on all over the world where I am consecrated to My Real Presence 
in the Host.  People are receiving Me in Holy Communion and many 
are giving Me praise at My places of Adoration.  The angels and 
saints sing their praises of Me every day in heaven.  You have a 
taste of heaven every time that you receive Me in Holy Communion 
and give Me praise at Adoration." 
 Jesus said: "My people, be thankful that you have fuel in 
your natural gas that heats your homes and gives you hot water.  
How quickly people complain when they cannot use their heaters as 
in your recent ice storm.  Many are also very upset when they 
have no hot water.  You use hot water for showers, cleaning 
dishes, and washing clothes, but you are at a loss without it.  
You have many such comforts for your needs, so be thankful that 
you can have them.  Pray that poor people may be provided also 
with their basic necessities." 
 Jesus said: "My people, your technology today has provided 
you with many ways to produce images, both with silver and now 
digital images.  It is the abuse of these images as in 
pornography and bad movies that is ruining a good invention.  
Images of Me, My Blessed Mother, and the saints and angels give 
hope to man that you can be brought to heaven through Me.  Teach 
your children about Me and the saints so they can aspire to 
sainthood with the saints as models." 
 Jesus said: "My people, every time that you have an epidemic 
break out, your scientists are quick to learn how it is 
transmitted and the nature of its DNA secrets.  The death rate 
and how rapid a disease spreads are major concerns in your latest 
staph infections, AIDS, cancers and now SARS.  Each new disease 
has traces of its beginnings in other animals first and then it 
is transmitted to man.  Many scientists investigating the source 
of these diseases are seeing that most of them are man-made and 
are being used to control the population on purpose.  Pray that 
those advocating death by any means are neutralized by My love." 
 Jesus said: "My people, these endless falls of water are 
like My graces flowing over everyone.  You can drink them in and 
be satisfied or you can refuse My graces.  When grace fills your 
souls, you radiate My joy in your smiling faces.  When people see 
you always smiling and joyful, then they will want to know your 
secret and you can then share your faith with them.  My love and 
mercy can heal the hardest and coldest of hearts.  Love one 
another and you will witness again the harmony found in heaven." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have had many forest fires that 
have destroyed trees, homes and crops, yet new forests are soon 
started and renewed.  Just as nature heals the wounds of forest 
fires, man also can rebuild beautiful cities from war torn 
destruction.  As with a new forest, rebuilding countries like 
Iraq and Afghanistan may take much time and money to achieve.  
But the people desire a free society to do what they want." 
 Jesus said: "My people, if you listen to the passages of the 
Acts of the Apostles, you can see how they pooled their resources 



to help those in need.  They also had a work ethic that only 
those that worked would get any supper.  Those, who are poor, can 
be productive if they are given a proper opportunity and 
training.  The more you help people to help themselves, they will 
have a better feeling of making their own contribution.  Today is 
the feast day for workers in St. Joseph and the work of your 
hands can have its reward both on earth and in heaven." 
 
Friday, May 2, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, this scene of victory and 
celebration is what I have in store for you both at the end times 
and at your death for My faithful.  All of My people will be 
rejoicing when I will come on the clouds in victory over Satan 
and the Antichrist.  Then you will see true peace of God and not 
the false peace of man.  On earth now there is no justice and no 
lasting peace.  That is why there will be much suffering until 
you see My Era of Peace.  Today, you are celebrating victory over 
Iraq, but this is a hollow victory because already your president 
is laying the groundwork for future wars against terrorists in 
other countries.  If you knew that these terrorists are on the 
one world people’s payroll in the first place, then you would see 
that all of these wars were prearranged to destroy America.  
Every war, that you become involved with, places you that much 
deeper in your own grave.  Refuse to fight any more false wars 
and use love and compromise instead.  The evil ones will reign 
briefly, but their destruction is assured." 
 Jesus said: "My people of America, when history looks back 
on your civilization, what will they say about you?  Historians 
will say America once believed in God because they found 
artifacts of crucifixes and statues.  But these things were not 
found in the churches because this people denied God and believed 
in gods and goddesses of the world.  History will show how 
America fell into decline once you stopped believing in Me and 
believed only in your own power.  It is important to pass your 
faith in Me on to your younger generations so they too can 
believe in My death and resurrection that has saved all of 
mankind from their sins.  There will be a faithful remnant that 
will continue to follow My Will even in the face of the coming 
tribulation and the Antichrist.  With My help I will save you 
both physically and spiritually from the evil ones.  You will one 
day see Me come in victory and renew the earth for an Era of 
Peace.  When you witness My peace, you will look back on this era 
as the time of indifference to God.  Those, who live in the Era 
of Peace, will be enlightened souls that will worship and praise 
Me every day.  You will suffer persecution in your day for your 
belief in Me, but you will have your reward in the Era of Peace 
and in heaven."  
 
Saturday, May 3, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, it is good that you are coming 
together today to celebrate My Divine Mercy at this conference.  
Many Catholics and non-Catholics are not aware of this grace of 
My mercy.  Those, who fulfill the obligations of Confession, 



Communion, and My Novena prayers, will receive the forgiveness of 
all temporal punishment due for your sins.  This Divine Mercy 
Sunday is within the octave of Easter Sunday.  You know of My 
justice, but you must also remember My mercy which flows from My 
love of all of mankind.  I have given everyone many graces and 
blessings for all that you have, but it is your responsibility to 
give Me thanks and open your hearts to receive Me.  By 
acknowledging Me as the Master of your life and by your full 
consecration of everything over to Me, you will be My loving 
servant worthy of heaven.  It will be by your actions that you 
will witness your true love for Me, more than just your words.  
One day you will meet Me at judgment on the day that you die and 
you will have to make an accounting for all of your actions.  It 
will be at that moment that My heavenly Father will receive My 
sacrificial Blood as payment for your soul.  Then My mercy will 
also relieve the temporal punishment of your sins and you will 
spend less time in purgatory to bring your soul to perfection.  
This will be when you will most appreciate My Divine Mercy graces 
that will bring you to heaven sooner.  Then My servants can join 
Me at My banquet of peace and love in heaven and your joy will 
know no bounds." 
 
Sunday, May 4, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, My Easter message is clearly spelled 
out in today’s readings.  It is not easy to understand rising 
from the dead because it is not a part of your human experience.  
That is why My apostles were frightened at first to see Me.  My 
words of the Gospel were slowly being accepted and My miracles 
made them question who I really was.  St. Peter, by the  power of 
the Holy Father and the Holy Spirit, declared that I was the 
Messiah.  It was when My apostles saw My resurrected Body that 
they could truly believe on their own that I was truly the Son of 
God.  This is now the core of every Catholic’s faith to believe 
that the Son of God loved man so much that I died for you on the 
cross so I could forgive everyone’s sins.  It was My sacred 
sacrifice that has made all of you worthy to enter heaven.  I 
have truly brought salvation to all of mankind and it was My 
apostles who first realized that and then witnessed it to others 
in their teachings and writings.  By the power of the Holy 
Spirit, they realized that all, who believe in Me, will also be 
resurrected after this life.  I have conquered sin and death and 
now all of My believers have My promise of eternal life with Me 
in heaven.  So rejoice, My people, for you are now Easter people 
and are sharing in My life in the Spirit.  Every day, that you 
wake up and take a breath, you are alive in your faith that I 
will protect you and bring you home one day with Me to share in 
My promise of your own resurrection." 
 Jesus said: "My people, when I returned to My apostles, I 
wanted to take away any fear that they had in seeing Me.  I 
promised My apostles that in three days I would be resurrected 
and so everything had to be fulfilled.  In the same way I have 
promised every soul, that follows My Commandments and consecrates 
everything over to Me, will be saved.  You will all die, but have 



no fear of death because you will be Mine forever in heaven.  
Trust and have hope in My words and your soul will have peace and 
rest even here on earth.  Call on My help and I will lead you on 
your path to perfection in heaven.  When you know where you are 
going because of your love for Me, you will have confidence in My 
protection and My promise of salvation for My faithful." 
 
 
Monday, May 5, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, this large cup and host represent My 
multiplication of My Eucharist at every Mass throughout all the 
years after the Last Supper.  Every time that My priest sons 
properly consecrate My Body and Blood in the bread and wine, you 
are witnesses of My Real Presence among you.  It is this gift of 
Myself that I share with you every time that you receive Me 
worthily in Holy Communion.  I am the Bread of Life and I share 
My graces in every reception of My sacramental Presence.  The 
people of My day wanted to enjoy having the fish and bread of the 
multiplication of the loaves, but I was encouraging them to seek 
the Bread in Me of eternal life and not that which passes away.  
Later on when I asked them to eat My Body and drink My Blood, 
they did not want to hear of My sharing of eternal life.  By your 
eating My Body and drinking My Blood, you will truly share in 
eternal life.  By visiting My Blessed Sacrament, you can give Me 
praise and worship of your God.  This gift of My Eucharist is so 
profound that many take it for granted, instead of seeing this as 
a miracle of My sharing of Myself with you.  My believers must 
receive Me worthily without mortal sin so you do not commit a sin 
of sacrilege.  Those, who receive Me, will be given strength to 
carry on each day in your struggle against temptation and all the 
trials of life.  All of mankind must come through Me in order to 
gain heaven.  So walk with Me in obedience to My Will and My 
Commandments on your path to heaven.  Go out and share this gift 
of faith with all of those who will listen to you." 
 
Tuesday, May 6, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the roots of Christianity come from 
the Old Testament because I am a fulfillment of the prophecies 
about the Redeemer and Messiah that was promised.  Remember how I 
witnessed to My disciples on the road to Emmaus all of the 
Scripture passages that referred to Me.  This is why I came to 
the earth as the new Adam to cleanse the sins of man.  My Blessed 
Mother was the new Eve.  No longer is man held under the bonds of 
his sins, but through Me in Confession you are released of your 
sins by your seeking My forgiveness.  I have conquered sin and 
death and you see that My power is far greater than Satan or any 
other evil influence.  When you call on My Name, I will be 
present  to defend you from all evil.  Use your blessed 
sacramentals as a shield against all the powers of the 
underworld.  Where evil abounds, call on Me in prayer and you 
will see miracles of My healing power.  Give thanks and praise to 
Me for all that I have done for you and continue to do for you.  
I love you, My people, and My death on the cross is the most 



greatest example of My love for you.  I have left My Real 
Presence with you in My consecrated Host so you should have no 
fear and have hope in eternal life with Me in heaven." 
 Jesus said: "My people, when you are young and innocent, you 
have an open mind without being cluttered up with the cares of 
the world.  This openness to change your life for the better and 
blind trust in Me is the child-like qualities that I desire of 
every soul in order to come to heaven.  Your life as a child is 
simple, but once you grow older, you are beset by many 
distractions and desires of the world.  So not let the devil and 
his temptations disturb your peace, but focus only on loving Me 
and your neighbor.  By placing your trust in Me blindly, I will 
protect you and take away any worldly fears and anxieties.  
People of today’s world worry too much about meaningless concerns 
when they should only be concerned about striving for heaven.  
Stay close to Me like this little child and you will have your 
reward in heaven." 
 
Wednesday, May 7, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I am calling every soul to heaven, 
but many do not realize the significance of being with Me forever 
in heaven.  Man knows only his human experience on earth, but you 
do not know the beauty of the spirit world in heaven.  Heaven is 
outside the limitations of space and time.  If you can imagine 
living in complete peace and pure love, you can imagine heaven as 
living forever in the ecstasy  of My Presence.  The vision of Me 
in the clouds may comfort you because heaven is hard to visualize 
in human terms.  It is My Light that shines over every saint and 
angel in heaven.  This vision of My beatific vision is only 
granted to those souls that have been fully perfected.  Reaching 
perfection takes a lot of faith, struggling and suffering by My 
help.  You have two choices in life, but many do not realize that 
if they fail to accept Me, then they are choosing an eternity in 
the suffering flames of hell with the hate of the ugly demons.  I 
came on the earth to lead all souls to Me in heaven, but you must 
be willing to give your will over to My Divine Will.  The sooner, 
that you understand My plan of creation and your place in it, the 
quicker you will realize that all of creation is subject to your 
creator.  I have placed every soul on earth for My glory to give 
Me praise and worship.  I also have given every soul a free will 
to freely choose to love Me.  This is My desire that you follow 
Me on your path to heaven by obedience to My Commandments and a 
seeking of My forgiveness of all of your sins.  Once you realize 
the beauty of heaven and the pain and ugliness of hell, you will 
truly choose to consecrate yourself to Me in everything." 
 Jesus said:  "My people, I have told you before that your 
storms and disasters would be taken to the next level.  Seeing 
all of the death and destruction from these recent tornadoes 
should come as no surprise. 
What might not be understood is that the one world people are at 
the root cause of all of your problems.  Their purpose is to 
destroy America and control the population growth.  There is 
ample evidence that weather making machines are making your 



weather events more violent to create more havoc in your 
destruction.  I have told you before that you would see more 
epidemics and diseases as the days of tribulation draw near.  
These diseases are also man-made and are being used by the one 
world people to control population as with the latest SARS 
epidemic in China, the most populous nation on earth.  The 
terrorist incidents as well are also prearranged to give reasons 
for carrying on the constant wars against so-called world 
terrorism.  You can see clearly that man-enhanced storms, man-
made diseases, and fabricated terrorism and wars are all tools of 
the one world people’s attempt to control the world.  By terror 
and havoc, you will see the loss of your freedoms as mandatory 
smart cards will be forced on your people to control  your buying 
and selling.  This is all part of the plan to prepare for the 
Antichrist’s coming when chips in the hand will be mandatory and 
My faithful will have to flee to My refuges for protection.  
Refuse these smart cards and do not take any chips in the body.  
I will provide your food and protection from evil.  Some will 
suffer martyrdom for My Name’s sake, but have hope because I will 
soon come to destroy these evil ones just as they take power.  
Then I will renew the earth and cleanse it of all evil."  
 
Thursday, May 8, 2003:  
 Jesus said: "My people, this bouquet of flowers represents 
My love for all of mankind when I died on the cross.  That is why 
I have given you an example to love everyone also, even your 
enemies and those that you avoid.  I do not give anyone special 
treatment because you are all loved equally.  The problem becomes 
in how many return My love.  It is everyone’s responsibility to 
choose their relationship with Me.  Everyone that you meet should 
be welcomed lovingly, even when they may not return your warmth.  
All of the lives that you touch can see My face in your actions 
and may convert that soul.  As St. Philip baptized the eunuch, 
you also should be open to evangelize anyone open to receive the 
faith." 
 
Thursday, May 8, 2003:  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, St. Pio wanted to thank Steve for 
his carving of his image.  He also wants people to pray to him as 
intercessor for your difficulties.  He heard many confessions for 
long hours much like the priests will be doing after the Warning.  
He is encouraging people to go to frequent Confession because you 
do not realize how much you are offending Me in your sins." 
 Jesus said: "My people, as spring is upon you, there are 
trees budding leaves and many flowers are coming up at this time.  
Many people like to have beautiful flowers accenting their well 
kept yards.  As you admire nature’s new creation budding forth, 
it gives you great joy to replace the barrenness of winter.  
Remember to take care of the most important beauty in your soul 
by cleansing your sins at Confession.  A pure soul is more 
beautiful to Me than all of the lilies of the field.  Repent of 
your sins and you will please Me greatly as heaven rejoices over 



even one repentant sinner." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I am always inviting everyone to My 
wedding banquet table in heaven when you will all be a part of 
Me.  You will see a beautiful array of saints and angels as you 
see beautiful flowers displayed at every wedding.  All of those 
worthy of heaven will seem like you are married to Me in spirit, 
for My love and peace will surround you as you are absorbed into 
My Being as One with Me.  Just as My Blessed Mother is joined 
with My heart as one, all of My saints and angels are one with Me 
also." 
 Jesus said: "My people, any time that you wish to send Me an 
express love letter, just start your prayer with a sign of the 
cross and I will receive your prayer intention.  I know what you 
need before you ask for it, but I am overjoyed when you make a 
prayer petition in faith that I will answer your prayer.  The 
more your intentions are for others, the more I will see how 
sincere and genuine your love is for others and love of Me in 
them.  Continue to voice your prayers to Me, for this is how you 
keep your communication open to Me." 
 Jesus said: "My people, a beautiful early morning scene with 
the dew still on the grass is a great way to wake up to My 
creation every day.  As winter’s cold is replaced with warm sunny 
days, your spirit is uplifted to see spring and summer return.  
This is a likeness to when your cold hearts are warmed by My love 
as I am like the sun for your spirit.  Open your hearts to 
receive Me and share this joy of My love with all of those around 
you." 
 Jesus said: "My people, water gives life to all living 
plants as I give life by grace to all living souls.  That is why 
water is precious in your physical life and My grace is precious 
to your souls.  The bridge across the stream represents the 
friendships that you build out of love between Me and your 
neighbors.  If you could build enough bridges of compromise 
between each other, then you would not see so many wars." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are faced with many directions 
to travel and some roads need constant repairs and even a change 
of detours.  I am speaking of the narrow road to heaven that few 
seem to travel.  With so many distractions and desires of the 
world, it is not uncommon to see many souls taking detours from 
your heavenly path.  It is good to come and visit Me in My 
Blessed Sacrament so you can analyze if your distractions have 
taken you off the road to heaven.  If too many worldly cares are 
directing your life, maybe it is time to get off of your detour 
and get back on the narrow road to heaven.  Trust in My Word and 
My directing you and you will be on the right road to heaven." 
 
Friday, May 9, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, many are more excited in coming to 
sports events than they are in coming to see Me in church.  Your 
entertainment has become an obsession for some because you are 
seeking to please the senses more than you are seeking a good 
spiritual life.  If you fill your life of spare time more with 
the cares of the world, then there will be little or no time for 



your prayer life.  If you fill your mind constantly with the 
noise of radios, TVs and sports programs, the constant chatter 
will not allow you any peace of mind to think of anything else.  
Man needs to get his priorities in perspective to where you are 
headed after this life.  You are not here for one constant party, 
but you are placed on this earth to know, love and serve Me.  
Once you realize that it is My agenda that you should follow 
instead of your own, then your priorities in life will change.  
Listen to My voice to lead you than the call of the worldly 
things.  Those, who follow My Will and My Commandments, will have 
their reward in heaven.  Those, who are led by the world and 
Satan, and leave no time for Me, are headed on the broad road to 
hell.  Choose to follow Me now before it is too late and you lose 
your soul to the evil one."  
 Jesus said: "My people, you know that I am the Light of the 
world, but My Light shines My truth of My Word upon you as well.  
Light dispels the darkness, but it also dispels sin represented 
by the darkness.  Many people use the darkness to cover up their 
sins of theft or sexual sins.  Even though it may be dark, I 
still see all of your sins because you cannot hide them from Me.  
When I shine My Light upon your soul, all of your sins are laid 
bare before Me and your guilt drives you to seek My forgiveness.  
By coming to Me in Confession, I will absolve your sins and 
restore the Light of My grace in your soul.  All of My faithful 
seek My Light because I am pure love and pure truth.  So admit 
that you are a sinner and do  not be afraid to ask My 
forgiveness.  Then once you are purified, you can walk in My 
Light of truth.  Work to follow My Will and My Commandments and 
you will be better able to avoid sinful actions and stay pure." 
 
Saturday, May 10, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I am the author of all life and it 
is by My Will when a person should die.  That is why all forms of 
killing are serious sin to Me whether by wars, abortion, 
euthanasia, suicide, or homicide.  This casket concerns those 
souls who take their own lives in suicide.  This sin of suicide 
is the ultimate sin of selfishness and leads to hell unless there 
are forgiving circumstances.  Those, who die in mortal sin, are 
condemned to hell by their own actions.  This is why I am always 
encouraging My people to keep your souls cleansed so you will not 
lose your soul in hell.  I have mercy on all souls because I am 
the judge of their lives, but My justice must be satisfied as 
well.  Those, who commit suicide, are violating My Will in the 
worst way because they are thwarting My plan for their life on 
earth.  I want you to continue to pray for these souls because 
some are still saved from hell.  All of these souls, that commit 
such a horrific act of suicide for any reason, will face either 
My judgment to hell or a very long time in purgatory.  Such 
selfishness and pride will require a substantial purgation to 
ever bring them to enough perfection worthy of heaven.  So do not 
give up on such souls, but know that many of them do go to hell.  
Pray for these souls and if they are in hell, your prayers will 
go to others in purgatory.  But if they did make it into the 



lower parts of purgatory, they will need many prayers to be 
released.  My judgment is not harsh, but it is just, tempered by 
My infinite mercy." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have seen many technologies 
produce varying qualities of images in pictures and electronics.  
You will soon see a new technology that will give very clear 
images, just in time to provide images of the coming beast of 
Revelation.  I have told you after the Warning to get rid of all 
TVs and computer monitors that could show the image of the beast.  
Those, who look upon the beast, will be captivated to follow and 
worship him.  That is why I do not want you to look at his image 
or let him control you with chips in the hand.  Much of your 
technology has made huge leaps in know-how by the demonic power 
spreading this knowledge.  It will be the abuse of such computer 
technology that will be used by the Antichrist to control the 
whole world.  The evil ones will be so arrogant in their power 
that they will be stunned to see Me defeat them with a command to 
My angels.  In an instant I will be the victor and all the years 
of preparation will be for nothing.  So come to Me, My people, 
because I will always be on the winning side." 
 
Sunday, May 11, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, many people desire to live forever 
on earth or for as long as they can.  Even your movies and 
inventors have dreamed of making time machines.  Many try to look 
younger even as they are aging and some go to great lengths with 
health aids to live long lives.  These are all selfish goals 
because your lives belong to Me.  I give life and at the 
appointed time, I take you back to Me as well.  This life is 
passing quickly away and it is imperfect due to Adam’s sin.  This 
is a testing time to see how faithful you can be to My Will and 
follow My Commandments.  It is your spirit that lives on forever 
and this you will never lose.  If you will live forever in your 
spirit, then you should be more concerned where you will be for 
all eternity.  By perfecting your soul in My service, you can 
share in eternal life with Me in heaven.  If you only desire the 
worldly things and your will, then you are headed for eternal 
suffering in the flames of hell with the hate of Satan.  So 
instead of desiring a long life on earth that will pass away, you 
should more desire My loving peace and joy forever in heaven." 
 
Monday, May 12, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the fireworks in the sky are 
celebrations that the war in Iraq is over.  But the red tinted 
clouds overhead are signs of the next war being planned.  I have 
told you before that America’s troops are being spread too thin 
over too many parts of the world.  This will make you vulnerable 
to attack on your own soil.  The one world people are drum 
beating for constant wars that will only bring about your 
destruction.  It is time for the American people to refuse to 
fight these planned wars  because they are not the threats to you 
that are being claimed.  Terrorists will always exist in many 
countries and this is no reason to destroy nations and pay to 



rebuild them.  Stop your fighting and focus on peace and love, 
and you will frustrate the one world people’s plans." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the terrorists are planning another 
attack against your skyscrapers.  That is the meaning of the 
upper floors of this skyscraper colored in red.  Passenger 
airplanes will be difficult to use because passengers are now 
willing to fight highjackers.  Military planes or private planes 
and missiles will be their choice of weapons to attack buildings.  
With modern explosives a small plane could still be deadly.  Over 
time people will let their guard down and this is when they will 
attack at an unlikely time.  With another planned disaster, the 
one world people will use fear to force national ID smart cards 
for security.  Refuse to use smart cards and forced chips in the 
hand even if you may risk your life because they will use these 
chips to control your mind, money, and the way you worship.  
Worship only Me and seek My refuges for your protection.  Pray 
for My help to allow you to endure this coming tribulation." 
 
Tuesday, May 13, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, as My apostles were starting My 
Church, they faced many obstructions in persecutions, travel 
problems and places to stay.  My people of today have a lot more 
conveniences, but still man is not always open to receive My 
message.  This purple curtain represents the time for the 
Antichrist is near and he is about to declare himself.  As you 
are in the end times, My faithful will find it difficult to 
spread My message of love then.  You will also face persecution 
and rejection from those who do not want to accept My Word.  
Please prepare yourselves now spiritually because the reign of 
the coming evil will require My protection and your blessed 
sacramentals.  As smart ID cards become mandatory, travel also 
will be difficult as you will soon have to seek protection at My 
refuges." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are seeing in the readings how 
My early disciples loved Me and each other and they were called 
Christians because they taught and practiced My Word of love.  So 
My faithful of today must not be afraid to reach out in witness 
of My love to everyone that you meet each day.  As My apostles 
were eager to spread My Word of evangelization, so My faithful 
must bring My Word of faith to others as well.  Even if you must 
suffer criticism or even suffering for witnessing to My Word, 
continue in your work of love.  The vision of the saints and 
angels cheering on My people should be an inspiration to your 
imitation of Me in all that you do.  You have the example of My 
saints in their lives of dedication and consecration to Me.  
Imitate their lives in every way they are leading you to a deeper 
love of Me.  They have given up everything of the world so they 
could live in pure trust of Me.  Many of My saints gave up their 
worldly wealth to live a life of total poverty.  Some even loved 
Me so much that they were willing to die a martyr’s death than 
renounce their belief in Me.  Consecrate yourselves to Me every 
day and offer all that you do up to Me so I can store your 
treasures in heaven which are more valuable than earthly 



treasures.  Love Me every day as if it were your last day on 
earth.  Be willing to share My love with all of those around you 
in prayer and deed." 
 
Wednesday, May 14, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have just witnessed in the 
readings of how I had to carry My own cross to Calvary.  This is 
My example to all of My disciples that each person is called in 
life to carry their own cross until your death.  You can call on 
My help and I will help ease your burdens.  This is all a part of 
serving Me for My greater glory.  These train wheels are what 
carry the load of your own responsibilities in life.  You are 
called many times to do things in life for your own survival and 
to help others.  Many times your work is not always desirable, 
but it is required to make a living.  You can look at your life 
as whether you want to serve Me or not.  Those, who serve 
themselves only and refuse to serve Me, are like those wheels 
that run off the track.  The track represents your path to 
heaven, but it will mean carrying your cross and suffering 
through life’s trials.  You can look at your trials as a joy to 
be able to serve Me, or you can see them as a necessary drudgery.  
It is this cheerful, uncomplaining spirit that I desire in My 
followers because your daily work can be a means of your 
salvation as you struggle toward perfection.  Use your prayer 
life as a means to uplift your spirits so that you will do 
everything for Me and your neighbor out of love and not just for 
selfish purposes." 
 Jesus said: "My people, water is a life giving gift when it 
is in the form of fresh water.  Water is a necessary part of your 
life because you require many glasses each day just to survive.  
Fresh water, that you use, is for bathing, washing dishes, and 
your clothes.  You use it in cooking and even to heat your homes.  
Water can have a good effect as rain water that irrigates your 
crops, or it can have a devastating effect by floods and tidal 
waves.  The earth is covered with water and it is the rain water 
that makes everything grow.  Give thanks to My creation that 
allows water to continually replenish your needs and carry away 
your wastes.  The sea lashing on the shores, shows you how over 
time water has formed beautiful rock formations as the Grand 
Canyon.  Give thanks and praise to your God that I provide you 
with everything necessary for life." 
 
Thursday, May 15, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, this vision of the raspberry hanging 
upside down is to represent how man has turned nature upside down 
with your manipulations and abuses.  Many of your crops have been 
so modified and artificially fertilized that they have little 
taste and nutrients because some are harvested too soon to get 
the next crop in.  Even your scientists now are claiming that you 
are over fishing the oceans such that many species of fish are 
depleted.  You have abused your fields as well as the crops that 
you plant.  You also abuse your precious fresh water with 
pollution and run offs of pesticides.  The air you breathe also 



is so polluted that some areas have more diseases of the lungs.  
The one world people are now using science to abuse your weather 
and create diseases to control your population growth.  With all 
of this destruction caused by man, your delicate balance of 
nature is causing many problems with drought and food shortages.  
Pray that man discovers his errors in changing your environment 
before massive diseases and death of many could result." 
 
Thursday, May 15, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I have told you before that AIDS, 
ebola, West Nile virus, and SARS are all man-made diseases 
designed for population control.  The one world people are 
developing one fearsome disease after another and they will 
continue to release these germs in areas where fighting diseases 
will be difficult as in third world countries.  Satan is 
directing these evil ones and you can fight these diseases with 
your herbs and vitamins to build up your immune system.  Constant 
epidemics will be used for scare tactics and this will be another 
sign that you are in the end times."  
 Jesus said: "My people, many people have their better dishes 
and crystal glasses stored in their dining room cabinets.  When a 
major feast is celebrated or when important guests come to 
dinner, you always bring out your best china and plates for them.  
I am your Lord and your Creator, and the most important guest 
that you will ever have visit you.  I do not need your best 
dishes, but you could clean up your souls from sin by Confession 
so it is presentable to let Me in.  Call on My grace in prayer to 
keep you directed on the narrow path to heaven." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many of you take your heating for 
granted as you are kept warm during the winter.  It is only when 
you are without heat when these systems break down, that you 
realize the true value of a good working heating system.  Then 
you are willing to pay dearly to get your heat up and running.  
Confession is a way to keep your souls warm with My grace, 
instead of growing cold in your sins.  By visiting My sacraments, 
you can continue to keep your spiritual heating system running 
well.  Give thanks to Me for My grace of forgiveness." 
 Jesus said: "My people, having proper drainage for removing 
rain from your roof becomes a major concern again when they leak 
or back up ice in the winter time.  Again it is when they become 
damaged and you need to replace your gutters, that you realize 
their utility.  Your soul and mind can be over flooded  with 
worldly cares and distractions from Me.  By taking care to have 
the proper channels for grace to your soul, you can have your 
soul refreshed and always waiting to serve Me."  
 Jesus said: "My people, in many of your tornadoes and severe 
rainstorms your power lines and your telephone wires have been 
broken to stop your electricity and phone lines.  You depend very 
much on good communication lines and it becomes a disaster to not 
be able to ask for help by phone.  Again prayer is your 
communication line to My heart and it can be broken when you 
refuse to make time for Me in your lives.  You can restore these 



lines of communication by restoring your daily prayers to a 
higher priority."  
 Jesus said: "My people, this staircase is the best example 
that I could show you in how to reach your heavenly goal.  I have 
told you many times that you have to advance in your spiritual 
life if you ever wish to reach enough perfection worthy of 
heaven.  It is only by My help and grace that you can advance in 
your spiritual lives.  So call on My Name often to give you such 
discernment.  Think only of advancing in My grace and do not 
allow yourselves to fall back into your old sinful habits." 
 Jesus said: "My people, whenever you are growing grass or 
crops in your garden, you are careful to rid the weeds and give 
it plenty of water to grow.  Your soul needs to be irrigated also 
with My life giving grace.  Come to Me as the source of living 
water in My Eucharist and I will quench your thirst for My peace 
forever.  Weed out the sins of your bad habits and you will have 
more room in your soul to flourish with My Presence.  I love you 
all so much and I want to lead all souls to the waters of My 
abundant graces." 
 
Friday, May 16, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I have directed My disciples to 
consecrate everything over to Me and with My help to work toward 
their perfection on earth.  This is your preparation for heaven, 
but not many are able to reach this during their earthly life.  
Those souls, who die before the tribulation and do not reach this 
desired perfection, are those who will have to finish their 
coming to perfection in purgatory.  This vision of souls waiting 
on a bench is a representation of these souls being purified in 
purgatory.  It is not easy to reach sainthood in this life, but 
it is not impossible because of My help that you can draw on.  It 
will take suffering and a complete giving over of your will to My 
Will to place yourself on this path to heaven.  Be willing to 
suffer your purgatory on earth and you will be fortunate to come 
to heaven without any further purgation.  Those souls, who live 
during the tribulation and keep their souls from the evil one, 
will suffer their purgatory on earth.  These souls will also 
receive their reward in My Era of Peace when I will conquer all 
evil and I will renew the earth." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the presidency of your country holds 
a lot of power in the world and in your country.  The blurring of 
this insignia means that his power will be slowly taken away as 
the one world people are using him to their advantage.  Your 
massive trade deficits should show you how many of your 
manufacturing jobs have gone overseas because of your free trade 
policy.  Your companies have sought cheaper labor at the expense 
of your own workers in your country.  You have encouraged oil 
imports instead of using other means of power.  More are buying 
things overseas because they are no longer available from your 
factories.  By controlling trade and encouraging constant wars, 
your president has succumbed to the wishes of the one world 
people.  Soon these evil ones will take open control of your 
government as a police state and truly your form of government 



will take on a new look.  America has to be under total control 
before the Antichrist can come to power.  Look for the erosion of 
power in your presidency and you will see the progress of your 
own destruction.  Pray for the souls of your country that will be 
tested dearly because of your many unrepentant sins.  I will have 
My victory in the end over all evil and their reign will be 
short.  Have hope and trust in Me  because following My Will is 
the only way that you will gain heaven." 
 
Saturday, May 17, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, many of you think that you live in a 
free democracy, but you do not realize how your freedoms are 
slowly eroding.  The political figures that you vote for in high 
office are either masons or they are controlled by the one world 
money people in either party.  No matter what votes are taken, 
the same people have their way.  It is impossible for a common 
person to fight the millions of dollars backing the one world 
candidates.  Expressions of your faith in public are almost 
banned by these same evil people.  They promote abortions, 
euthanasia, and constant wars which are also hard to fight 
against.  The morals of your country around living together 
without marriage, and homosexual acts show why your sins are 
dragging your country down into the gutter.  The control of your 
finances and your jobs will come into place by the security fears 
driving national smart ID cards and eventually chips in the hand.  
No matter how evil your society may become, continue to keep your 
faith in Me and your soul will be saved.  Refuse to use these 
national Ids and chips in the hand or these people will control 
your minds.  Soon you will need My protection at My refuges.  I 
am with you always, even in hopeless cases.  So do not despair 
that evil is having its hour because this will be a test of your 
faith.  Know that soon I will conquer all of these evil ones and 
they will be thrown into the pit of hell to wail and gnash their 
teeth forever.  Be patient but a while and you will see My glory 
as I will renew the earth in a great Era of Peace."  
 Jesus said: "My people, you have seen the many monuments 
made to honor famous people.  How much more should you honor your 
Creator by My crucifix, My Sacred Heart, and My Divine Mercy 
pictures and statues.  Yet many churches have stripped any 
remembrance of Me in any form until they have become four cold 
walls.  My most important remembrance is My Eucharist which I 
have given to you to make My churches holy.  Once you remove Me 
from the main church, you have no more holiness present than any 
other denominational church.  Treasure and give reverence to My 
consecrated Host in My tabernacles before they will be with you 
no longer.  I give you Myself in My Eucharist.  Now acknowledge 
My Real Presence among you.  Those, who do not receive Me in Holy 
Communion, are not sharing in the intimacy of My love in your 
souls.  I am the Bread of Life and those, who receive Me 
worthily, will have everlasting life." 
 
Sunday, May 18, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, moving to another house means 



pulling up your neighborhood roots and re-establishing new roots 
in another community.  Some do this for better jobs and some are 
forced to downsize because of lost jobs.  America does have a lot 
of mobility, but this is an example to you of how St. Paul’s life 
changed.  When I asked St. Paul why he was persecuting Me, he was 
given My Light to understand that truly I was the Son of God.  
Instead of persecuting Christians, St. Paul began to be one of My 
great missionaries, especially among the Gentiles.  This dramatic 
change of moving is a parallel to how conversions take place when 
you leave your former life to follow Me.  Giving up your own will 
to follow My Will is not easy to be in total obedience.  I have 
shown you the way in My Gospels, but you must clear out the 
worldly things in your soul to make room for Me.  St. Paul had a 
burning faith because He has seen Me, but blessed are those who 
have not seen Me and still believe.  Converting to My Gospel of 
love means that you will have to make changes in your life for My 
Name’s sake.  Be willing like St. Paul was in spreading My 
Gospel.  Those, who know that I am the Bread of Life and the 
Light of the world, will always seek to follow Me to heaven, no 
matter how much they must suffer for Me in this life." 
 
Monday, May 19, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My dear lovely children, I want to have your 
attention today because I am like your father who warns you not 
to fall into the pit of hell.  I watch over every one of My 
children and I love everyone because I have created you to My 
image and likeness.  You warn your children not to play in the 
streets because they could be hit by a car and be killed.  I am 
warning you against mortal sin or your soul would be spiritually 
dead.  Even if you should fail, I have My mercy upon you by 
seeking My forgiveness in Confession.  If you fail to seek the 
forgiveness of your serious sins, then you risk falling into the 
flames of hell in the deep pit.  You have a place of safety by 
coming to Me, so do not be spiritually lazy and suffer hell when 
you could be with Me in heaven.  This life is short, but your 
life after death will last forever.  All the more reason that you 
should choose Me instead of the pit of hell." 
 Jesus said: "My people, there are many who are rushing 
through life with overactive agendas every day.  These people are 
rushing like the race driver speeds to the finish line.  Your 
finish line is when you die and then follows your judgment.  If 
you spend every day for yourself, then you will leave no time for 
Me in your life.  Some may ask why should I pray to God each day?  
Prayer is a way of speaking to Me and showing your love and 
praise for Me.  I have created each of you and I have given you 
all the skills and abilities to be who you are.  Acknowledging Me 
each day in prayer is a way of thanking Me for all that I have 
done for you.  I have told you many times that you were created 
to know, love, and serve Me for My greater glory, as everything 
else in nature does.  Reaching perfection to enter heaven should 
be your goal and following My plan for your life is the path that 
I want each soul to follow.  Those souls, who race through life 
on their own without Me, are headed on the broad road to hell 



when they die.  Those souls, who listen to My Word and follow My 
Will, are headed on the narrow road to heaven.  It is everyone’s 
free will choice to make where you want to be when you reach your 
finish line-heaven or hell." 
 
Tuesday, May 20, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, this picture of water going very low 
in a well is about your country’s future problems with fresh 
water that I have given you in previous messages.  The massive 
number of tornadoes and storms have caused even floods in some 
areas and water tables have come back.  The problem of droughts 
occurs mostly in the summer with increased evaporation due to the 
high temperatures.  More population, especially in arid areas, is 
putting a strain on rivers, lakes, reservoirs and aquifers.  
Because of man’s usage for irrigation and more housing 
developments  water has become a scarce commodity in an 
increasing number of communities.  Water rationing will become 
more widespread as your droughts continue to worsen in the 
summer.  Many of your weather trials are chastisements and part 
of the manipulated weather making by your government and other 
nations.  America should prepare other fresh water means soon 
before you will have inadequate supplies in  heavy drought 
areas."  
 Jesus said: "My people, I have told St. Peter to put his 
sword back into its scabbard and I warned him that those, who 
live by the sword, will die by the sword. (Matt.26:52) You have 
witnessed many movies and stories about the causes of World War 
II, but it was the evil ones with money that have financed every 
dictator and created all of these monsters of killing.  Many 
parallels in history are continually repeated, but man has failed 
to learn that fighting only causes death and destruction.  It is 
the demons who stir up wars and it is a result of man’s sins that 
they come about.  Fear is used by many evil men to gain the goal 
of world control.  Terrorism is a creation of the  one world 
people to provoke wars which they profit from.  Even destruction 
of your own buildings has been done purposely by these evil men 
to incite so-called wars of liberation against trumped up 
dictators.  Your country is going down the same path as Germany 
because your freedoms will be stripped in your coming police 
state.  Your power will be dissipated in constant wars.  Your 
people are committing the same holocaust on your unborn children 
and your old people, yet you fail to see your country’s 
inevitable collapse under the weight of your own greed and sin.  
Your only hope is in Me because I will soon defeat the one world 
people and their Antichrist.  I will show My power and all of 
these evil ones will suffer the unquenchable flames of hell 
forever.  My faithful will be vindicated for your faithfulness to 
Me and your reward will be great in heaven." 
 
Wednesday, May 21, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the simple lifestyle that I lived on 
the earth was enough for survival without all of today’s 
electronic gadgets.  Man has grown accustomed to his fast 



transportation and his inventions of comfort in your modern 
world.  Even amidst all of your wealth, there are still many 
areas with disease and starvation.  It is the distribution of 
wealth that is not shared fairly.  America has many wealthy 
people, but good manufacturing jobs are disappearing.  Because of 
your deficits and debts, the value of your currency is falling.  
Your service economy will pay much less wages than your 
manufacturing economy did.  That is why your standard of living 
is moving down as deflation is signaling your lack of consumer 
demand.  Your interest rates have been at all time lows for a 
long time without real progress.  Your stagnant economy is 
similar to Japan and your constant wars will further degrade your 
economy.  America has chosen an immoral path of sin and now you 
will be reaping the consequences." 
     Jesus said: "My people, you take food for granted in America 
because it is plentiful and it can be transported all over your 
country with trucks and trains.  Unfortunately, there are many 
countries in the world who lack food supplies and the expertise 
to distribute food about their country.  The ability to grow food 
is even a challenge because farmers need to know how to rotate 
crops and preserve the nutrients in the soil.  Adequate fresh 
water is also a necessary part of growing crops. These right 
conditions for crops are not as plentiful for the amount of food 
needed by the billions that live on the earth today.  Even your 
good farmlands are being wasted on man’s development projects for 
homes.  As with fresh water, food will become scarce to find as 
more demand seeks food.  Those in control of food and water will 
choose who lives and who dies of starvation.  Such controlled 
droughts and famines will be the tool of the one world people who 
are seeking global control of everything.  Continue to keep some 
food in reserve to be multiplied in your time of famine.  Trust 
in Me and I will provide for all of your needs when you ask Me." 
 
Thursday, May 22, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, most people think of the word love 
in terms of a love between two married spouses, but love of God 
is with the spirit of the soul.  No matter how much you indulge 
in the pleasures and comforts of this world, your spirit will 
never find rest and peace in things.  That is because your spirit 
can only find rest with its Creator in Me.  It is only when you 
receive Me worthily in Holy Communion that you have the closest 
taste of heaven, because you are experiencing My Real Presence.  
This is why My saints were not interested in wealth, but they 
were only satisfied in complete surrender to My Will.  It is My 
grace from each sacrament that enlightens and strengthens your 
soul.  It is the darkness of mortal sin that takes away My peace, 
but you can have it restored in Confession.  When you live in 
obedience to My Commandments out of love for Me, then you enjoy 
the joy and glory of My Presence.  It is this assurance of My 
promise of salvation that gives your soul true rest and 
confidence among the confusion of worldly things.  Seek the Lord 
and your soul will be saved, and you will find My rest that you 
cannot find anywhere else.  No matter how many temptations or 



trials that you may face, they cannot take away My peace and joy.  
It is only your sins that offend Me and break off this love 
relationship.  But you can repent of your sins and seek My 
forgiveness and I will restore My grace in your soul.  I always 
love you, even in sin, and it is your turning away from Me that 
is your choice.  Better to choose My joy and peace than the chaos 
and disappointment of a sinful existence." 
 
Thursday, May 22, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, it takes more than pronouncements by 
your politicians to re-ignite your stagnant economy.  You have 
witnessed a break in the bubble of greed and speculation in your 
stock market that has come back to reality.  Technology has not 
turned out to be a savior and your manufacturing base has been 
decimated by layoffs and job exportation by your own companies.  
America is in a state of decline in all fields that will lower 
your average salary and your standard of living.  This is all 
according to the planned destruction of your economy by the one 
world people and their free trade disaster."  
 Jesus said: "My people, your people will refuse to remain 
unemployed when they realize their jobs were sold abroad.  There 
will be a huge cry again to protect American jobs and there will 
be great battles in Congress on what benefits America or 
international businessmen.  If the American people do not fight 
for their jobs, then you soon will all be a part of the working 
poor class with jobs scarcely making a living." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the UN has dropped sanctions against 
Iraq, but America and England will be controlling the oil 
revenues until a government can be formed.  Many profits from oil 
or favored contracts to the US could be a windfall to your oil 
companies.  The speculation on US interests in oil in Iraq will 
become more apparent despite the cover up by politicians.  The 
reasons for war were more than just for Saddam’s removal." 
 Jesus said: "My people, some have been awed by the 
resumption of terrorist activities in various countries and even 
severe earthquakes.  Such terrorism has heightened security in 
your own cities when you do not have the funds to support it.  
People will soon see that fear is being used as another means to 
help destroy your economy.  All of the problems facing your 
country are coming as a result of your unrepentant sinful 
lifestyles." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many of the products that you buy 
and sell are from overseas.  Your oil and many manufactured items 
are being imported, but very few exports are going out leaving a 
tremendous deficit every year as your wealth is being exported as 
fast as your jobs.  Many of your programs to support the elderly 
and the unemployed will become an impossible burden for smaller 
numbers of workers to support.  Unless your government deficits 
and trade deficits are reined in, your currency will continue to 
deteriorate.  Pray for My help, My people, because the evil ones 
are about to take over your country." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I have told you that those countries 



with sufficient food and water will be the nations that control 
their destiny.  Your food production from your fields will soon 
become more valuable than oil in the ground.  As famine continues 
to spread, food will become more valuable and this could be a 
saving grace for America.  The difficulty will come if the one 
world people are allowed to control food profits and its 
distribution.  Even when evil has its day, it will be brief and 
My victory will overcome them.  My faithful will share in My Era 
of Peace while the evil ones will burn without being consumed." 
 Jesus said: "My people, as you view My little ones in their 
innocence receive Me in Communion dressed in white, it is a  
beautiful sight to everyone.  You all have memories of the days 
of your own innocence and how quickly the world has corrupted 
that moment.  The children are subject to physical abuse and 
their minds are twisted by your immoral movies and TV programs.  
I want My people to do your best to give good spiritual example 
to My little ones and protect them from the sinful lifestyles 
that are flaunted in your decadent society.  Teach these little 
ones the true faith and reverence for My Real Presence in My 
consecrated Host."  
 
Friday, May 23, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I have told you many times that you 
are in the end days and how soon I will be separating the wheat 
from the weeds.  Even as you separate the weeds from the wheat, 
the wheat itself needs to be thrashed to remove the chaff.  The 
evil ones are the weeds who will be burned in the fire of hell.  
But the chaff represents My faithful’s sins and worldly cares 
that must be stripped to purify your souls.  Once the grain is 
purified, now you will be ready to be made into the Bread of Life 
as a part of Me.  You are all a part of My Mystical Body of the 
Church, but you must be purified and perfected to be worthy of 
heaven.  Those, who choose to be with Me, must be willing to do 
everything for Me and consecrate all that you have over to Me.  
This complete sacrifice of self is difficult for man because you 
will now have to trust Me for all of your needs.  Do not fear 
anything if I am with you.  Your soul will be saved even though 
you may have to suffer much for My Name’s sake on earth.  Your 
reward of eternal peace with Me is well worth any brief pain that 
you may have to endure in the body." 
 
Saturday, May 24, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, St. Paul was called to spread the 
faith among many peoples.  There are many ways that you could 
show your love for Me in helping others.  When you think more to 
help others than yourself, then you will be helping Me in them.  
You can help feed the poor in their starvation.  You could help 
them with finding shelter or housing.  You could help others to 
find jobs or help them gain skills for jobs.  Once their 
immediate needs are served, you can also share your faith and 
love of Me with your neighbor.  Helping your neighbor in your 
actions comes out of love and not selfishness.  When you focus 
more on others than yourself, then you will be witnessing your 



faith to them as well.  The more that you love Me and your 
neighbor, the closer you will come to your perfection for 
heaven." 
 Jesus said: "My people, from the time of Moses I have 
visited My people with My Commandments of love of God and love of 
neighbor.  This covenant was My promise that those, who followed 
My laws, would see eternal life.  The Old Testament prophesied of 
My coming as the Messiah and there was a presence of God around 
this Ark of the Covenant.  In one sense My Blessed Mother was the 
new Ark of the Covenant as she housed Me before I was born.  At 
the Last Supper  I instituted My Real Presence in My Eucharist 
and everyone recognized Me in the breaking of the bread.  I am 
the fulfillment of the Old Testament and My Presence is now among 
you in all of the tabernacles of the world that contain My 
consecrated Hosts.  My new Ark of the Covenant lies in every 
tabernacle where you can worship Me and give Me praise.  Whenever 
you receive Me in Holy Communion,  you become like an Ark of the 
Covenant until the Host is consumed.  This Presence of God on 
Mount Sinai,around the Ark of the Covenant,  and in My 
consecrated Hosts, are a gift to My people of My very Self.  
Rejoice that you are in My Real Presence when you visit My 
tabernacle and receive Me in Holy Communion.  Give thanks and 
glory to God for I have visited My people and I will be with you 
until the end of time." 
 
Sunday, May 25, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, there are few Catholics that really 
believe and reverence My Real Presence in My Eucharist.  It is an 
awesome reality to believe that your Lord and Master is truly 
present under the appearance of bread and wine.  This is what I 
promised My apostles that I will always be present among you in 
the breaking of the bread.  The devil and the demons all knew 
that I was the Son of God and I rebuked them to be quiet.  They 
know My power in My Eucharist and that is why this is the devil’s 
one main target to remove.  But I will defy the evil ones and 
allow My faithful remnant to have My Eucharistic Presence until 
the end of time.  You will see great attacks against Adoration 
and My tabernacles.  The evil ones will try to remove the priests 
and My consecrated Hosts.  Call on My help and that of your 
guardian angels and I will see to your soul’s protection.  During 
this life and the next life, My faithful will be purified before 
entering heaven.  Remain close to Me in My Blessed Sacrament as 
long as you can.  Ask to receive Me in spiritual communion when 
you cannot receive Me physically.  I will always be with you as 
you remain faithful to Me." 
 
Monday, May 26, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the way through the gates of heaven 
is purchased with suffering.  That is the meaning of the nails 
where the key is used to unlock the gate.  One meaning is the 
nails through Me when I suffer for the release of your sins.  The 
other meaning is the nails that you must suffer through life for 
My Name’s sake.  You will suffer sickness and death as everyone 



one must suffer.  My faithful will have to suffer persecution and 
possibly martyrdom for some.  Your road to heaven is full of 
suffering and pain because you are in a constant battle between 
the desires of the soul and the desires of the flesh.  There is 
no comfortable road to heaven, but then there is no comfortable 
road to hell either.  Those, who go to hell, may have some 
temporary comforts, but they suffer no peace, many 
disappointments, and eternal suffering in hell.  If you are going 
to suffer anyway, better to do it for My glory.  Life is full of 
suffering, so ask for My help to lessen your burdens and have 
hope to be with Me one day in heaven." 
 Jesus said: "My people,  the evil ones have developed many 
diabolical weapons to control people through microwaves, drugs 
and trails that they place in the air.  Their aim is to bring 
fear among the people and through depression weapons they will 
try to control your minds.  You will find safety with herbs and 
vitamins and protection in your basement from these weapons.  
When the evil ones gather behind the Antichrist, you must then 
let My angels lead you to My refuges.  No matter how much the 
evil ones will try to persecute you and kill you, I will protect 
your soul.  The evil one’s reign will be brief and I will bring 
My victory over all the earth.  These evil ones will taste the 
flames of hell, but My faithful will have their reward in My Era 
of Peace and in heaven." 
 
Tuesday, May 27, 2003: 
     Jesus said:"My people, true missionaries are a special breed 
because it takes a courageous and selfless person to commit their 
lives to preaching My Gospel.  When you are on the road day after 
day spreading My Word of love, you are going to meet resistance 
from the evil one and people who do not want to convert their 
lives to one of repentance.  It may seem easier to live a life 
with no obedience to anyone or My Commandments, but you must 
suffer to obey to gain eternal life in heaven.  To be one of  My 
disciples you must be willing to put yourself under obedience to 
civil and proper religious authorities.  You cannot let your body 
have full control of your life, but you must keep it under 
control  of the soul and a properly formed conscience.  If you 
are taught the Gospel with My understanding of how to live, then 
your conscience will be that voice warning you not to commit 
sinful actions.  Test everything you do to whether I would 
approve of such an action and you will keep your bodily desires 
and appetites under control.  It is when you want full reign over 
your life that you will resist My teachings.  Listen to My 
missionaries that are spreading My Word for they will be your 
conscience to guide you to conversion and repentance of your 
sins." 
 
Wednesday, May 28, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, this vision of a castle is an image 
of strength and long lasting faith.  You need strength to endure 
in your battle with the evil one.  You are not alone in your 
fight, but you can call on Me, the Holy Spirit, and God the 



Father.  We are always at your side to build up your faith and 
hope.  You all are sinners and will fail at times in your sin, 
but you can return to My grace of Confession.  By staying strong 
in your faith with My help and avoiding occasions of sin, you 
will be better able to fight off the devil’s temptations.  When 
you try to help others and seek to convert them, do not be 
offended when they reject your help.  You have done your job of 
love and followed your responsibility.  Those, who refuse help or 
refuse to be converted, will have to answer for their actions at 
the judgment.  Many people are so full of pride in doing things 
for themselves only, that they will have to learn their lessons 
the hard way through failures and poor planning.  In the end I 
will triumph against the evil ones and My faithful will be 
vindicated for following My Will." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the display of digital read out 
signs has made possible new viewing screens in color.  New 
advances have made these displays usable in many electronic 
viewing methods.  Now such screens can be placed in cars or hand 
carried devices.  By using these screens all over the world, 
inexpensive images can be sent to any such device.  The control 
of what images are sent out will be abused by the Antichrist to 
control what people think and worship.  Many new advances are 
marvels of science, but it will be the abuse of these devices by 
evil powers that will bring about world control of many people 
mesmerized by the image of the beast.  After the Warning, get rid 
of all monitors and screens that could show the image of the 
beast so you are not influenced by it.  Once you see how evil has 
manipulated science for its own purposes, then you will 
understand how evil ones were even behind these discoveries.  
Call on My protection and I will save your souls even despite the 
evil one’s influence on everyone.  You will never be tested 
beyond your endurance, but you will need My help in order to save 
yours soul.  Give thanks that My power will overcome anything 
that the evil ones will ever develop.  Your days of reward are 
coming soon in My Era of Peace." 
 
Thursday, May 29, 2003: (Ascension Thursday) 
 Jesus said: "My people, I appeared to My apostles many times 
after My Resurrection to prove to them that I had fully raised 
from the dead as I had foretold them.  Now, forty days after My 
Resurrection I told My apostles that the Holy Spirit would soon 
come upon them to strengthen them to go out and preach My Gospel 
to the whole world.  My faithful have already received the Holy 
Spirit at Baptism and Confirmation so you too are asked to spread 
the Good News of My death and Resurrection to all the nations.  
The vision of a person being raised up with an anchor represents 
a person being freed of earthly ties to this world when you will 
be taken up to heaven.  As I was raised up, so all of My faithful 
will be raised up as well.  It is not easy to break your bonds 
with the things of earth, but your complete consecration to Me 
means that you are willing to detach yourself from wealth, 
possessions, and even friendships so you can be totally dedicated 
to following My Will.  Doing things for My sake may require you 



to change your life and let go of the anchor of earthly desires 
that may require purification to come to heaven.  I will give 
everyone the grace to be saved if you are willing to give 
everything up to Me out of love." 
 
Thursday, May 29, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said:  "My people, you have seen many attacks recently 
against less secured targets where Americans are living.  This 
resurgence in terrorism shows how easy it is to destroy and maim 
people to make a political statement.  Such actions are being 
paid off to continue the fear tactics of the one world people for 
world control.  To even try and protect your population from such 
terrorists requires millions of unnecessary expense.  It will be 
such fear that will drive countries to national ID smart cards.  
Security will not matter, but it will give a good excuse to 
control everyone’s finances and whereabouts.  Pray for My 
protection for I am by your side always." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many types of fish are decreasing in 
number because of over fishing by large ships.  Soon fish farms 
will be necessary to provide enough fish for the market demand.  
This is one more natural resource that man has abused that could 
affect your food supply.  Constant dumping in the ocean has also 
contributed to pollution that is destroying the habitat for the 
fish.  Man needs to learn conservation methods to control his 
appetite for greed in money for the fish." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I have warned you before of the 
fresh water shortage for drinking water and water for farms.  It 
is man’s attempt to reclaim arid areas that makes it difficult to 
provide crops and water for household needs.  Now you are seeing 
more articles on groups fighting for water rights, especially in 
the West.  People will begin shifting to areas with more abundant 
water as droughts affect your living conditions.  It is man’s 
abuses and the stress of more population that are straining your 
fresh water sources." 
 Jesus said: "My people, for a time your deficits were turned 
into surpluses due to higher tax collections on the wealth of the 
good stock market years.  Now that this bubble has come back to 
reality, profits are down and so are tax collections.  This is 
why many states and cities are having financial problems.  Since 
the economy is slow, even more tax cuts and deficits are being 
incurred to pick up the economy.  Such deficits will be self-
defeating and it will raise interest charges to be paid by the 
taxpayer.  The one world people want to bankrupt your government 
as a means of takeover.  Move wars and deficits are their weapons 
to steal money and bring your nation down.  The central bankers 
collect the interest from the national debt.  Such reckless 
accounting will be your downfall."  
 Jesus said: "My people, fires and cutting down too many 
forests are causing areas of increasing desert sizes.  With fewer 
trees more moisture is evaporating into the air causing more 
severe droughts all over the world.  This is another example of 
man’s abuse of his natural resources that are disrupting the 



balance of nature in many areas.  Reduced trees is a decrease in 
oxygen production as well.  Man needs to know that there are 
limited resources on the earth and once they are depleted, it 
would be hard to reverse any damage." 
 Jesus said: "My people, finding adequate housing for all the 
billions of people on the earth is becoming more difficult even 
in America.  Many services are provided by tax money to support 
housing subsidies. Many people are also unemployed or have lost 
houses due to storm damage or earthquakes.  These strains on 
incomes for shelter is taking a larger toll on many families 
trying to pay their bills and afford adequate housing.  Man will 
have to struggle to find cheaper housing without using up needed 
farmland." 
 Jesus said: "My people, in the early Church you saw how My 
disciples sold property to help others in need and even some were 
chastised for not being generous.  Some have been more fortunate 
in life in obtaining more possessions through their own work.  
Others have accumulated wealth by cheating others.  Where people 
can afford to share some of their excess wealth, it is selfish to 
keep everything for yourself without sharing it.  Be generous 
with your money to others and you will gain treasure in heaven.  
The more you try to horde, the more it will slip away from you 
and it will become worthless when you die." 
 
Friday, May 30, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, many times you are faced with life’s 
trials and difficulties.  Your first impulse is to struggle 
through on your own.  After you are frustrated with things not 
working, you humbly come asking My help to solve your problem.  
Better to ask My help before you start a project and you will see 
things work a lot smoother and in less time.  Have faith and 
confidence in your prayers to Me and I will lighten your burdens.  
There are many ways with dealing with your problems, but first 
start with a prayer and have patience.  Your solution will come 
when you reason it out with My help.  This is true of many 
problems in your life that you can call on Me at any time." 
 
Saturday, May 31, 2003: (Visitation) 
 Jesus said: "My people, My Blessed Mother is the only human 
woman born without original sin or any sin during her life.  She 
is crowned queen of heaven and she is your model of perfection to 
follow because she lived in My Divine Will her entire life.  She 
is one with Me as I call all of My followers to be as well.  I 
lived as a human on earth with no sin and death had no power over 
Me as the Son of God.  Both My life and that of My Blessed Mother 
are examples of how to live as a man or a woman.  I prepared My 
Blessed Mother for her moment on earth from the beginning of the 
first man.  She has been called blessed among man and she is your 
most powerful intercessor for prayer to Me.  Many pray her daily 
rosaries for her intentions for the world.  She is everyone’s 
mother as I told St. John at the foot of the cross.  Give thanks 
and praise to God for sharing My Blessed Mother with all of you.  
Her mantle of protection is with all of her children." 


